At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 17th day of March, 2008

Roll Call:               George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Absent:
        Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

Also Present:         Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

In the absence of the Town Supervisor, Councilman Derek N. Benedict, Deputy Supervisor, presided at this meeting.

1.
ROLL CALL


Roll Call was conducted with the results as recorded above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE


The pledge was led by Kevin Mulholland, a Boy Scout who resides in Amber Fields.
3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR, AND DELETIONS FROM, TONIGHT’S AGENDA

Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, announced that he inadvertently left “Announcements and Presentations” and “Public Comments” off of tonight’s agenda.  These are two items which traditionally are on the agenda of every public meeting and the Town Clerk apologized for the unfortunate typographical error.  These items are now added to the agenda just prior to the Motion to go into Executive Session.
The following additional items were added to the agenda:

New 11C. Colden Park Sanitary Sewer

New 14. RESOLUTION:  Opposition to Certain Initiatives of the Commission on Local Government Efficiency and Competitiveness.

Announcements and Presentations becomes new 15.

Public Comments becomes new 16.

Motion to go into Executive Session is now item 17, and Adjournment is 18.

4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS


There were no comments on any items already on the agenda.
5.
POLICE:  Award of Equipment Bid

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to award the bid in the amount of $35,953.30, for the emergency vehicle equipment, to Haight Fire Equipment Supply. They are located at 199 Little Britian Road, Newburgh, and meet the stipulation of having a service and installation shop within twenty miles of 300 Gardnertown Road, Newburgh, N.Y.  The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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6.
ANIMAL CONTROL:  


A.
Rabies Booster Vaccination


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the request dated March 6, 2008, submitted by Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, for two physical examinations and two rabies boosters for a total of $480.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
DISCUSSION: In Mary Meyer’s memo it quoted the Orange County Department of Health that persons working with potentially rabid animals should receive three pre-exposure rabies vaccinations. 
Councilman Piaquadio said that both ACO Maureen Bellis and kennel worker Amy Punkosky have titer levels below what is recommended. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

B. T-93 Withdrawal
Councilman Benedict said Mary Meyer has made a request to use the T-93 account for veterinarian bills, vaccines and test kits. 
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated March 6, 2008, submitted by Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, to pay the following from the T-93 account:

Veterinarian Expenses for the month of January 2008

$ 325.50

Veterinarian Expenses for the month of February 2008

   206.00

50 Cat Vaccines






   104.86

30 Feline Leukemia/Aids Tests Kits




   378.20

TOTAL






          $1,014.56

The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

DISCUSSION: Councilman Benedict said the amount remaining in the T-93 account after this withdrawal is $4,034.26

Councilman Piaquadio said this money is not taxpayers’ money, it all comes from donations.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

7.
HIGHWAY: Heavy Duty Single-Axle/Sander Truck Bid

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated March 10, 2008, submitted by Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to start the bid process for a heavy duty single-axle plow/sander truck. The money for this truck is available in the Highway Department’s 2008 budget.
DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio asked if this truck would be an addition to the fleet or a replacement. 
Councilman Woolsey said it would be an addition.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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8.
RECREATION:  Award of “T” Shirt Bid

Councilman Benedict said this was held over from the March 12th work session. There was a question on the calculation used to determine the lowest bidder. Research was done and the Board is now going to award the T-Shirt bid to the lowest bidder.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to award the 2008 Jersey / T Shirt bid 
to AAA Screen Printing. They are located at 164 Clinton Street in Montgomery, New York. Their bid amount is as follows:  
     FRONT ONLY
FRONT & NUMBERED BACK

  
     $3.25

$3.95


  
      youth & large sizes
size youth & large
    


   
       $3.75


                     X-large size
The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


9.
WATER DISTRIBUTION:   Hiring of Laborer 

Councilman Benedict said this is a request from William Puchalski to hire Justin W.O’Keeffe to fill the position of Laborer in the Water Distribution Department. This is a full time position at a starting hourly rate of $11.9337 per hour as stated in the C.S.E.A. Contract. The proposed hire date is on or about March 20, 2008 and is subject to a fingerprint background check and a pre-employment physical. This position is in the Water Distribution 2008 budget. It was the overall decision of the Board to discuss this item in Executive Session.
10.
WATER SUPPLY:  Promotion of Water Treatment Plant Operator 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the promotion of William Cabrera, who has recently received his State license, as a Water Treatment Plant Operator. 
This promotion is under the Examination Waiver rule. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


11.
ENGINEERING:


A.
Old South Plank Road & Waring Road “Culvert” Replacement Proposals

James Osborne, Town Engineer, said he had previously distributed two proposals: one from Clark Patterson Lee and the other from Clough Harbour Associates for an evaluation of replacement alternatives for the Old South Plank Road and Waring Road culverts. The proposals include cost estimates and design engineering of the selected alternative.  In Mr. Osborne’s memo dated March 13, 2008 it stated that based on the total common scope of work (from surveying through recommendation of contract award) the cost proposals are as follows: 
Clark Patterson Lee

$82,500.00





            Clough Harbour & Assoc. 
  90,000.00

Includes $6,000.00 for geo-technical investigation not currently included in proposal. 

After careful review of the proposals, Mr. Osborne recommends the Town Board select Clark Patterson Lee to complete this work. If the Board concurs, he would ask that they authorize Tasks 1 through 3 at a cost of $34,000.00 so that cost estimates can be finalized for a future bond resolution. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated March 13, 2008, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, to accept the proposal of Clark Patterson Lee, in the amount of $82,500.00, through design engineering, for the Old South Plank Road & Waring Road culvert replacement. This motion authorizes Tasks 1 through 3 at a cost of $34,000.00 so that cost estimates can be finalized for a future bond resolution. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
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DISCUSSION: Councilman Woolsey asked why the Town Highway Department was not replacing these culverts.

Mr. Osborne said there is a significant size difference and the Old South Plank Road culvert is at an angle. There are water, gas, sewer and electrical utilities that have to be dealt with. Mr. Osborne said that Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, came to him and asked to have an engineer replace these culverts. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.



B.
Asbestos Survey for Chadwick Lake Filter Plant Boiler Room

Mr. Osborne said the Town is in the process of replacing the original boiler that came with the plant in 1969. Looking at the materials in the room and the material that the boiler is constructed of, the Town needs an asbestos abatement to demolish the boiler and the pad it sits on. Depending on how much asbestos exists in the room and materials will dictate whether the Town can dependably do the work, as long as the price is under $10,000.00. If the price is over $10,000.00 it can be rolled over to the installation bid. An asbestos abatement contractor will have to be on board with that bid. In the proposal from QuEST&T, Inc. it says they will take the test samples and identify asbestos contaminates and quantities in the materials for the engineer to find the asbestos program needed. 
Councilman Piaquadio asked how many samples will be taken.

Mr. Osborne said there will be testing of the cementitious ceiling, cementitious wall block & mortar, pipe isolations, mudded joints/elbows, boiler insulation, rope gaskets/gasketing compounds, fire brick & mortar and the cementitious platform for a total of 25.   
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the asbestos survey for the Chadwick Lake Filter Plant boiler room proposal submitted by QuES&T, Inc for a limited asbestos survey at an estimated cost including lab analyses of $1,375.00. The final cost will depend on the actual number of samples collected and analyzed. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.



C.
(add on) Colden Park Sanitary Sewer
MOTION was made by made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated March 17, 2008, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, for a bid schedule for the Colden Park Sanitary Sewer Rehab Joint Testing and Sealing. The bid will be advertised in the Sentinel on Tuesday, April 1, 2008, and the Mid Hudson Times on April 2, 2008. The bids will be opened on Friday, April 18, 2008 at 11:00 a.m. and the contract signing & pre-construction meeting will be on Friday, May 2, 2008. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said she would like the residents from Colden Park invited to the meeting where the bidder is awarded to keep them abreast of what is going on in their area.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


12.
ACCOUNTING:  Purchase of Computer Battery Backup

Councilman Piaquadio said the battery backup was replaced at the Clerk’s Office back in January and he recommends taking the money from the Computer Reserve Fund for the purchase of the battery backup to provide the Accounting Office with an uninterrupted power supply. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to take $330.00 out of  the Computer Reserve Fund for the purchase of an APC Smart – UPS 750VA for the Accounting Department. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
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DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene stressed how important it is to have the battery backup because it is a lengthy process to reconstruct all of the data of a department.
Councilman Woolsey asked if there were any other departments that need their battery backup replaced.

Councilman Piaquadio said the Town is shortly going to institute a new system with 
J & D Computers. They will come to the Town every Wednesday and this is one of the things they are going to look into. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to purchase the APC Smart-UPS750VA backup battery from Third Eye Technologies, located at 157 Airport Executive Park in Nanuet, N.Y. The amount is not to exceed $330.00. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


13.
ZONING:  Referral of Local law Amendment for Accessory Apartments

Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said the Board has been discussing an amendment of the Zoning Law to simplify procedures for the approval of Accessory Apartments. This was a recommendation contained in the Town’s Comprehensive Plan update. A Local Law has been drafted and reviewed by the Town Board to amend the Zoning Code so they can implement a procedure in which Accessory Apartments are approved by the Town’s Building Department. An approval of a special permit by the Town’s Zoning Board of Appeals, which is the current process, is no longer required. This Resolution would refer the proposed Local Law to the Orange County Planning Department, the Town of Newburgh Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals for their review and to bring their comments back to the Town Board.  

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to refer the Resolution of Town Board providing for referral of Local Law amending chapter 185 entitled Zoning of the Code of the Town of Newburgh: Accessory Apartments. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
DISCUSSION: Councilman Woolsey asked if a Public Hearing is needed for this amendment.
Mark Taylor said it is. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


14.      (add on) RESOLUTION:  Opposition to Certain Initiatives of the Commission on Local         .          Government Efficiency and Competitiveness
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution of opposition to certain initiatives of the commission on local government efficiency and competitiveness contained in the New York State 2008-09 executive budget. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

PUBLIC TOWN BOARD MEETING      MARCH 17, 2008     PAGE 6

DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene said in some areas consolidation is good, but the areas that the Commission is talking about would eliminate a lot of the Town’s Home Town rights that have to do with assessment and tax collection. Councilwoman Greene said everything for assessing would be moved to the County. County Assessing would mean our Town Residents would have to file their exemption forms through the County’s  Real Property Office. This could be a hardship for many of the residents in the Town. Councilwoman Greene said it would be the same for taxation. The taxes would be collected in the County. No provisions have been discussed as to when the schools, Towns or fire districts would receive their money. We have a lot of Town Residents who are comfortable with coming to Town Hall for questions and taking care of their business. They are also talking about taking over the Department of Public Works. This would mean the Highway Superintendent would no longer be responsible for the care and plowing of our roads. It is Councilwoman Greene’s belief that this would be a great disservice to our taxpayers. She asked the Board to pass this Resolution, send it to our legislators and to the members of the Commission. 

Councilman Woolsey said for years the Board has been trying to obtain more Home Rule. He said, for example, the Town cannot change the speed limit on Town roads without approval from the State, which is often denied. The Town has tried several times to put legislation through Albany for a hotel/motel tax. This would bring more revenue to the Town. There are other Towns and Cities that have this tax but we are unable to obtain it because Albany will not give us Home Rule. He said Councilman Piaquadio is trying to put speed cameras in the Town but the State will not allow the Town to have Home Rule.
Councilman Piaquadio said the County took over the charge of the voting machines from the Town Clerks, which has cost the Town more money and confusion.

Councilwoman Greene said that is true. The Board has just approved a voucher for $29,000.00, for election inspectors and machine custodians. When the Town was in charge it cost the Town a lot less money.

Councilman Benedict said that Supervisor’s Booth comments were in favor of this opposition.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


15.      (add on) ANNOUNCEMENTS AND PRESENTATIONS

            Town Clerk Zarutskie announced that his office will be open for business on Saturday

             morning, April 12th , from 9 a.m. until noon.


Councilman Piaquadio said the Times Herald Record gave the Town of Newburgh an A for FOILS. The Town’s Police Department received a B. 


16.       PUBLIC COMMENTS
Theresa Young, Leptondale, said she agrees with the Resolution of opposition to certain initiatives of the commission. She commended the Board for taking action.
Zack Robinson, Meadow Winds, wants to make the Board aware of the deterioration of the roads in Meadow Winds over this winter. He knows the roads have to be brought up to Town specs before the Town will take them over. He asked if there was something that could be done to speed up this process. 

Mark Taylor said Mr. Osborne has recently corresponded with the construction manager in Meadow Winds requesting an appointment to walk the roads to determine what work needs to be done, given the pending opening of the asphalt plants. If there is not a timely response from the developer, given the length of time that has transpired, the intention is that the Town Board will be faced with the option of proceeding with the maturities that the Town is securing for the completion of the work.
John Gephard, Wintergreen Avenue, is here tonight to represent Open Space. (see attached letter)
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Dr. Kate Lindemann, Victory Court, was in front of the Board last April to speak about the action of two property owners that were having a negative effect on a number of homeowners. Their actions turned the small lake located near their homes into a mosquito breeding lake. The branch bordering Route 32 was filled with compacted soil, as a result when water rises there is no place for the water to go causing flooding. Due to further compacting of the soil even the melting of the snow will cause the Gidney Creek to flood. On this past Wednesday the water was almost up to the Brewer Street Bridge. The second problem is the trees that are being cut down above the houses on Victory Court. They were holding back a large bank. The residents there also worry about their wells because the people in back of them have their septic tanks located in the back of their property. The developer did not put in sufficient drainage and the excess water runs onto property  on Victory Court causing excessive flooding. This year spontaneous streams have started when there are heavy rains. She is worried about the two 250 gallon propane tanks located in her back yard. What is needed to correct her problem is a 215 foot long by 2 foot deep ditch. She has put up a blog today entitled Newburgh Town Citizens for herself and other Town Residents who are having problems. 
Donald Martin, Meadow Winds, has concerns that the builder of Meadow Winds will not take care of the things he is supposed to before he signs off on this project. The reason he moved to the Town is because he wanted his children to grow up in a community-orientated Town. He asked if there is going to be any help from the Town Board to  insure that what needs to be done will be. 
Mr. Osborne said the Town has been in constant contact with the Construction Manager past and present of Meadow Winds. He said he has walked the roads in Meadow Winds with the Town’s Highway Superintendent to go over the problems. The Sewer Department has gone up to clear blockages for the homeowners in Meadow Winds when construction debris from the site has clogged their sewer pipes. This was not the Town’s responsibility but we responded because the sewer was backing up into the residents’ homes. Our attorney has been in touch with the owners and has implied that the Town will take a hard look at their responses when it comes time for the Town to take responsibility. 

17.
(former item 14) MOTION TO GO INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION 


MOTION was made at 8:15 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to go into Executive Session.

The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


It was announced that the following items would be the topics of the Executive Session:


A.
Exeter Litigation which was on the agenda for this session

B.
Water Distribution—Hiring of Laborer which was on the agenda as item



9 but was moved to Executive Session by unanimous consent of the Board.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


MOTION was made at 9:01 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to end Executive Session. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


Mr. Benedict, as acting Supervisor, announced that as a result of the discussion held

in Executive Session, a motion would be made at this time.
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MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to hire Mr. Justin W. O’Keeffe to fill the position of laborer at the Water Department, with a starting salary as determined by the CSEA contract and a starting date of March 20, 2008. The motion was seconded by 

Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.

18.
(former Item 15) ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 9:01 by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – absent.


Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.


Meeting adjourned at 9:01 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

                __________________________         ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk         Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
